
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F609346

ALBARO VIJIL, EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

SCHLUMBERGER TECHNOLOGY CORPORATION, 
EMPLOYER RESPONDENT NO. 1

TRAVELERS INSURANCE COMPANY, CARRIER RESPONDENT NO. 1

SECOND INJURY FUND RESPONDENT NO. 2

ORDER FILED NOVEMBER 13, 2012

Upon review before the FULL COMMISSION, Little Rock, Pulaski
County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by the HONORABLE DOUGLAS CARSON,
Attorney at Law, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by the HONORABLE JAMES ARNOLD,
II, Attorney at Law, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by the HONORABLE DAVID PAKE,
Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The Arkansas Court of Appeals has reversed the

Commission in the above-styled matter and has remanded for a

determination of whether benefits should be awarded.  Vijil

v. Schlumberger Tech. Corp., CA11-1264 (May 23, 2012). 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms an administrative law judge’s finding

that the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable
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injury.  

I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Albaro “Junior” Vijil,

now age 51, reported a back injury in September 2000 while

employed with Federal Express, and that the claimant was

diagnosed with lumbar strain.  It was noted in October 2000,

“X-rays of the lumbosacral spine and left sacroiliac joint

are negative, with the exception of mild spondylolisthesis

of L5 and S1.”  Electrodiagnostic studies were done in

October 2000, with the impression, “Abnormal EMG - evidence

of some left lumbar radiculopathy - SI most likely.  No

severe denervation findings, but evidence of irritability.” 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine in October 2000 showed

findings including a developmentally small spinal canal, an

L4-5 disc herniation, and spondylolysis.  

A physician’s assessment in November 2000 was

“Spinal stenosis with herniated nucleus pulposus and left

leg radiculopathy.”  The claimant testified that he

completely recovered from the September 2000 low back injury

after receiving a series of epidural steroid injections.  A

physician examined the claimant on August 28, 2001 and

opined that the claimant had reached maximum medical

improvement as of April 10, 2001.  The physician assigned

the claimant a 7% anatomical impairment rating with regard
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to the claimant’s lumbar spine.

In a deposition included in the record, the

claimant testified that he became employed with the

respondent-employer, Schlumberger Corporation, on May 1,

2006.  The respondents’ attorney examined the claimant at

deposition: 

Q.  During the period of time that you
worked for Schlumberger, your claim
indicates that you were involved in an
accident or suffered an injury.  Is that
correct?

A.  That’s correct.

Q.  Is there only one accident and one
injury, or are there multiple accidents
or multiple injuries?

A.  Well, I consider it as multiple
injuries throughout the course of maybe
two days of heavy lifting.

  
Q.  Was there a specific lifting
incident that produced the onset of your
symptoms?

A.  Yes....That lifting incident
consisted of lifting an FMI tool....And
an ECS.  But mainly the FMI, if I’m not
mistaken, is the actual - the other one
just added to it - lifting them from a
pickup to what they call a V-ramp on the
rig.  Now, since it sits high above your
waist, and your shoulders, most likely,
you have to use your shoulders to sit on
the tool to sit on your shoulders to be
able to take it off and actually place
it onto the ramp because of its height.

Q.  Did you experience symptoms
immediately after while you were doing
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that or immediately after you had done
that?

A.  The symptoms that I felt immediately
after I had done that, I’m going to say
a little pressure, like a muscle spasm.

Q.  Where?

A.  In my back....Mid-back.  And that’s
exactly what I thought it was, was a
muscle spasm.

Q.  What day did this occur?

A.  This occurred on the 2nd going
towards the 3rd....

Q.  And did this accident that you’re
telling me about where you felt what you
thought was a muscle strain - a muscle
spasm in your mid-back occur at the rig
site down in the Mansfield area?

A.  That’s correct.
  

Q.  Okay.  This has your name along with
Kim Fantroy, Gerald Melton, and Luke
Mercado.  Were those three people, along
with yourself, the team members who were
working at the site of this rig that
day?

A.  Yes.
  

Q.  Was anybody physically present with
you when this accident occurred?

A.  Well, they were all present, but -
 

Q.  Was anybody helping you lift?

A.  I believe it was probably Gerald,
because he would be considered the
senior, or it could have been Luke, but
one of those two were the ones that
actually - because it takes at least two
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to unload those tools from the pickup.

Q.  Okay.  So two of you, either you and
Gerald or you and Luke, were together
lifting this piece of equipment when you
felt this sensation like a muscle spasm
in your mid-back?

A.  That’s correct.
  

Q.  Did you say anything to whichever
one of them it was that was lifting with
you when you felt that?

A.  No.
  

Q.  Kim was your engineer or supervisor
and he was onsite at that time?

A.  He was.

Q.  Did you say anything to Kim about
the incident when it occurred?

A.  No....

Q.  And did you leave the Schlumberger
facility around 7 o’clock on July the
3rd?

A.  That’s correct....

Q.  Now, I’m also understanding that
Travis Rushing was around.  Is that
correct?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Was Travis Rushing there helping you
when this lifting incident occurred?

A.  I believe he was the one that did
help out.

  
Q.  Okay.  You didn’t mention this
incident or your physical condition,
correct, to either Kim, Gerald, or Luke
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on July the 2nd or the morning of July
the 3rd before you left work at 7
o’clock; is that correct?

A.  That’s correct.  I did not mention
it.

Q.  Did you mention it to Travis Rushing
at any time - well, let me start first -
did you mention it to Travis Rushing
when the incident occurred and you first
felt the physical discomfort?

A.  No.
  

Q.  Did you mention it to Travis Rushing
at any time before you left work on July
the 3rd at 7 a.m.? 

 
A.  No.

  
Q.  Did you mention the incident or your
physical discomfort to anybody
associated with Schlumberger at any
point prior to leaving work at 7 a.m. on
July the 3rd?

A.  No.

Q.  Why not?

A.  Because I thought it was just a
muscle spasm and it would go away.  I
didn’t think it was going to be that
crucial.  I did not feel that it was
going to keep me from continuing
work....

 
The claimant testified that he attended a safety

training class with the respondents in Tulsa beginning July

4, 2006.  The claimant testified that during that week of

July 4 he informed a co-worker, Carl Buton, that “I was

feeling numbness,” but “I did not go into detail.”  The
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respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant at deposition:

Q.  Other than Carl, did you tell any
co-worker or any other representative of
Schlumberger about your medical
condition?

A.  I might have told Travis Rushing.
  

Q.  But you didn’t tell him that you had
an accident, you just told him that  
you - 

A.  My symptoms.

Q.  Told him what your symptoms were?

A.  That’s correct.
  

Richard Pearson testified that he became employed

with the respondents at the same time as the claimant.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Richard Pearson at

deposition:

Q.  At some point during the course of
this initial period of employment, the 
first three or four months with
Schlumberger, did you become aware of
some medical or physical problems that
Mr. Vijil was having?

A.  After we had been hired on, like I
say, it was approximately three months
before we had to go to Tulsa....I
couldn’t help but ask why he had this
limp that he had.  And that’s whenever
he told me kind of how he had injured
his back and how long ago it was and -- 

Q.  Now, this was Mr. Vijil?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And what did he tell you about how
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he had injured himself?

A.  He said that he had worked for
FedEx....And that’s when he had
initially hurt his back.  He said it was
some herniated disc, I believe is what
he told me.  And it had caused some
numbness on his right side....

Q.  Did Mr. Vijil indicate to you that
he had in any way injured himself at any
point while working for Schlumberger?

A.  No.  No, not whatsoever....

Q.  Did he ever say anything to you
about aggravating or injuring or
worsening his back or anything he did
while working for Schlumberger?

A.  No.  No.  

The claimant testified that he returned to work

for the respondent-employer on July 17, 2006.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant:

Q.  So sometime between July 15 and July
17 you called the doctor?

A.  That is correct.

Q.  What doctor did you call?

A.  Well, my concern, since I had
numbness on my left side, I requested to
see a cardiologist.  My main concern
was, of course, some kind of heart
attack or stroke.... 

According to the record, the claimant saw Dr.

Julio Schwarz, a cardiologist, on July 25, 2006: “45-year-

old male with no prior history of heart disease.  Over the
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preceding three weeks, patient has developed a sensation of

numbness that began in his left lower extremity and

subsequently extended into his chest and left upper

extremity.  As of the last couple of days, he has also began

feeling a numb sensation in the fingertips of his right

hand.  For one week he has also been experiencing

intermittent heavy sensation in the left precordium.  It is

not effort related, nor associated with any other particular

symptom including diaphoresis, palpitations, nausea or

vomiting.”  Dr. Schwarz’s assessment was “1.  Chest

tightness.  2.  Abnormal EKG.  3.  Left sided sensory

abnormality (subjective).  4.  Cholesterol status is

unknown.  5.  Never been tested for diabetes.  6.  History

of herniated disk.  7.  No history of diabetes or

hypertension.  Would recommend referral to Dr. Griggs for

neurological evaluation....”

Dr. William L. Griggs reported on August 8, 2006:

This is the first neurology consultation
for this 45-year-old man referred to me
by Dr. Julio Schwarz for evaluation of
numbness to the left side of his body.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient
tells me that about five weeks ago he
began to note numbness in the left lower
extremity.  That involved the entire
left lower extremity from the hip to the
toes....About a week later he began to
note numbness in his left upper
extremity and also to some extent the
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left chest.  He has not had any numbness
above the neck and has not had anything
in the face.  This was not associated
with pain.  That is, he did not have
severe neck or low back pain.  He has
had a history of pain in his low back
intermittently for a long time.  He
tells me that he had a slipped disk in
his low back several years ago....
He has been active in the oil field and
has been able to do the job as any of
the heavy work that was required.  Since
this came on he has been having trouble
with his balance....
He has not had an injury to his head,
neck, or spine....
The patient has had the back pain and a
sense of pressure to the left of his
spine in his low back.  He has had
numbness and tingling as described in
his arm and leg on the left....

Dr. Griggs’ diagnosis was “Recent onset (within

the last five weeks) of numbness in his left leg, then left

arm, of weakness of the right leg, of unsteadiness of

gait....I recommend that we get an MRI of his neck through

the lumbar spine to see what we can see.  We will do some

Nerve Conduction Velocities.”  Dr. Griggs stated in an

addendum, “Mr. Vigil has a clear-cut peripheral

neuropathy....We also did a Duplex of his neck, which was

normal today.”  Electrodiagnostic testing was done on August

8, 2006, with the impression, “Mixed motor and sensory

polyneuropathy of uncertain etiology.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was

performed on August 9, 2006, with the following impression:
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1.  Disc herniations noted at C4-5, C5-6
and C6-7 levels with also a small
protrusion at C7-T1 and C3-4 levels. 
There is prominent central canal
stenosis from C4 through C6-7 levels. 
There is volume loss in the cord at this
level suggesting myelomalacia with
syrinx formation.  The most severe
stenosis is at C5-6 level where the
canal likely measures 3 mm.

2.  Bilateral foraminal stenosis as
described above.  

An MRI of the claimant’s thoracic spine was

performed on August 9, 2006, with the following impression:

1.  Multilevel degenerative disc disease
with some posterior spur formation and
small posterior disc protrusions at
multiple levels in the mid and lower
thoracic spine, but no definite
significant central or foraminal
stenosis noted. 

 
And an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was

taken on August 9, 2006, with the following impression:

1.  Disc desiccation with disc bulging
L4-5 level.

2.  Hypertrophic change of the facets
and ligamentum flavum along with likely
congenitally short pedicles causing
diffuse mild central canal stenosis. 

 
Dr. Griggs reported on August 10, 2006:

Albaro Vigil is a patient of mine with
severe numbness in the left side of his
body.  He is unsteady in walking and
tends to stumble and come close to
falling.  His work-up shows a peripheral
neuropathy.  That is, the nerves in his
arms and legs are sick and are not
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working the way they should.  In
addition, he has multiple areas of
spinal compression on MRI scan.  At this
point, he cannot tolerate being on his
feet for long periods of time or heavy
lifting.  I would recommend that he not
lift over 50 pounds occasionally and
over 25 pounds on a regular basis.  He
is to see the neurological surgeon to
see if surgery is needed on his spine. 
This may change depending on what they
recommend. 

 
Dr. Roy Russell noted on August 16, 2006, “The

patient is a 45-year-old man who has recently moved to this

area and was having numbness and weakness to the left side

of his body, some unsteady gait when walking.  He thought

maybe it was a stroke problem or maybe his heart, so he saw

Julio Schwarz, who sent him to Dr. Griggs.  Dr. Griggs did

an MRI of his spine and showed that he had multiple areas of

spinal compression.  The patient is here for a referral to

Dr. Standefer and so we will make that referral.”  

The claimant testified that his “last day of

actual work” for the respondent-employer was August 18,

2006.  Doug Thrift, Schlumberger’s safety and training

manager, testified for the respondents:

Q.  When did you first become aware that
Mr. Vijil was having some sort of
medical or physical problems or issues?

A.  I honestly can’t give you the date. 
I can tell you that I was coming from
the upstairs, the upstairs where the
management offices are or clerical and
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managers are.  I was coming downstairs,
down to where dispatch is and I was
almost on the bottom step and I met Mr.
Vijil and he had this letter and he told
me that he had this injury and that he
was going to be missing some work.  And
not to sound
cold, but my first question was to him -
to him was, why have I not been told
about this, why is this the first I’m
hearing about this.  And he told me,
this has nothing to do with work, you
know, I wasn’t hurt at work.  And that’s
- and I told him, well if it’s doesn’t
have something to do with a Workers’
Comp claim I don’t need your doctor’s
reports.  And I told, I said, Junior you
need to go see Helen Miles who is our
Human Resources person to find out what
you need to do to start your short term
disability because you don’t want to
miss a check.  And he did, so that was
pretty much it....

The respondents’ attorney questioned the claimant

at deposition:

Q.  What did Doug [Thrift] tell you to
do?

A.  He told me to get on disability,
short-term.

Q.  Through the company?

A.  Through the company, yes, or Cigna
that you have to go through.

Q.  And he sent you down to Helen Milam?

A.  That’s correct....

Q.  And you didn’t tell Kim or Alvaro or
Doug or Helen that this was due to
something that you had done at work at
Schlumberger?
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A.  No, sir....

Q.  Did you tell anybody at Cigna that
your injury was something that you had
done on the job at work at Schlumberger?

A.  While lifting heavy equipment, yes.

Q.  Did you tell them it was something
that happened at Schlumberger on July
the 2nd or July the 3rd?

A.  Not the dates....

Dr. J. Michael Standefer reported on September 5,

2006:

CONSULTATION/EVALUATION REQUESTED BY:
Dr. Griggs for evaluation of numbness
and weakness in the upper and lower
extremities, left greater than right.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: This is a 45
year old Hispanic male who injured
himself while lifting heavy tools and
equipment.  He works for Schlumberger
Oil Corporation.  Over the last two
months, he has had a gradual but
definite progression of his symptoms and
at present, has noted not only
increasing problems with balance and
coordination but also increasing
numbness and tingling in both lower
extremities and the upper
extremities....

The patient did have an MR scan of the
cervical, thoracic and lumbar spine. 
The cervical MR scan demonstrated disc
herniations at C4-5, C5-6, and C6-7 with
a small disc protrusion at C7-T1 and at
C3-4....

IMPRESSION: This patient has a severe
cervical myelopathy secondary to
congenital canal stenosis with
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associated underlying focal disc
bulging/protrusion at C4-5, overt
ruptured disc at C5-6, and attendant
disc bulging/disc protrusion at C6-7. 
At present, I would recommend prompt
surgical intervention to include
anterior cervical diskectomy with
fusion[.]...Upon detailed discussion,
patient advises me that he really does
not have any family in the Fort Smith
area and he would like to return to San
Antonio to have his surgery conducted. 
This is fine
and we will arrange for him to see a
Neurosurgeon in San Antonio and
hopefully he can have his surgery there. 

Dr. David F. Dean saw the claimant in San Antonio,

Texas on September 8, 2006 and gave the following

impression: “Cervical myeloradiculopathy with cervical

spinal stenosis and cervical herniated nucleus pulposus C5-

6....Proceed with an anterior cervical decompression,

diskectomies C4-5, C5-6, and C6-7 with anterior cervical

plating C4 to C7.”  The claimant testified that he underwent

surgery by Dr. Dean on or about September 9, 2006.  The

claimant testified that Dr. Dean “removed my three discs,

C4-C5, C5-C6, C6-C7, and replaced them with spacers and then

fused the three vertebrae together and put in a titanium

plate.”  The claimant testified regarding post-surgical

improvement, “I can honestly say I still have my symptoms,

but they are not as throbbing as they used to be, I guess,

in the sense of the numbness, tingling, throbbing symptoms. 
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They’re still numb.”      

A claim manager of CIGNA Group Insurance informed

the claimant on December 5, 2006, “We are pleased to advise

you that your claim for Short Term Disability (STD) benefits

has been approved from 08/20/2006 through 01/17/2007.  Your

benefit check will be processed by Schlumberger and mailed

to you under separate cover.”    

The claimant was evaluated for physical therapy

beginning February 1, 2007.  The history at that time was,

“Developed back/leg pain.  Also some U/E numbness back in

July, ‘06.  Underwent cervical fusion Sept, ‘06 - Dr. Dean.” 

The claimant was discharged from physical therapy on April

17, 2007, at which time it was noted, “All cervical symptoms

under control.”     

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 23,

2009.  The claimant contended that he “sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant contends that he is

entitled to medical treatment to be paid by the respondent,

temporary total disability from July 3, 2006 to a date yet

to be determined, permanent partial disability if, after the

claimant reaches maximum medical improvement he is entitled

to an impairment rating, and fees for legal services.”  The

respondents contended that the claimant “did not sustain a

compensable injury on July 3, 2006 or on any other date
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while employed by the respondent-employer, Schlumberger

Technology Corp.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following
issues:  

1.  Compensability.

2.  Second Injury Fund defers to the
outcome of the litigation.

  
A hearing was held on April 30, 2009.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Describe for the Judge the event
that happened in which you believe you
sustained your injury.

A.  That would be pulling the tools off
the pickup and putting them on your
shoulders and carrying them up to the V
ramp....

Q.  Did anything happen to you where you
felt something in your body that was not
normal?

A.  I did feel a twitch of some sort,
but I felt more pressure while loading
them on my back.  More of a pressure
like a - like a muscle spasm in a sense. 
More pressure towards the midsection of
my back towards the lung area....But it
felt like, you know, a spasm, a muscle
spasm....

Q.  Did you tell anybody with
Schlumberger during that shift that you
believed you sustained some kind of an
injury?

A.  Travis Rushing.

Q.  And could you describe when and
where this conversation took place?
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A.  It was in the shop where we were
calibrating for the tools for the
following job that needed to be done
that we were going to be in.  But we
were asked to stay there throughout the
night to calibrate those tools for the
next job.  

Q.  And what did you tell Mr. Rushing at
that time?

A.  My words to him was, I would like
you to remember this day because I think
I might have injured myself on lifting
the, you know, on the job site lifting
the
equipment....

Travis Rushing testified in a deposition taken May

14, 2009.  The claimant’s attorney questioned Mr. Rushing:

Q.  Where were you physically located
when you were working with [the
claimant]?  Let me ask a better
question, where were you working with
him on July 3rd of 2006?

A.  Honestly, I have no idea.  That is
so long ago....

Q.  Do you recall any night on or around
July 3rd of 2006 when Mr. Vijil told you
about any kind of problem of any kind
with his leg or any other part of his
body?

A.  I remember a day that he did.  

Q.  Tell me what you remember, please.  

A.  That he mentioned that his back was
hurting and the side of his leg.  I am
not sure of the exact date, I mean, or
anything like that.

Q.  Where do you remember this
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conversation taking place?

A.  It was in the shop....

Q.  Did he tell you what he had been
doing at the time that he hurt himself?

A.  I do not remember.  

Q.  Do you remember when we talked
before that you told me that he said to
you that he was putting a tool onto a
pickup truck?

A.  That could be true, yeah.  I mean, I
don’t remember.  I mean, it has been so
long ago.  It has been almost three
years....

Q.  When I talked to you previously, do
you recall me asking you the question,
quote, “Did he tell you exactly what he
had been doing at the time he hurt his
back,” end of quote, and your response
was, quote, “Putting a tool onto the
pickup truck,” end of quote.

A.  Yeah.  Yeah.  Yes, I do.  I remember
him saying he was putting a tool on the
truck.

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

July 29, 2009 and found that the claimant failed to prove he

sustained a compensable injury on July 2, 2006.  The Full

Commission affirmed and adopted the administrative law

judge’s decision, and the claimant appealed to the Arkansas

Court of Appeals.  In an opinion filed February 2, 2011, the

Court of Appeals reversed and remanded.  Vijil v.

Schlumberger Tech. Corp., 2011 Ark. App. 87, ___ S.W.3d ___. 
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The Court of Appeals held in part, “Because the Commission

found that Vijil did not report to anyone that his injuries

were work-related until September 5, 2006, we are unable to

say whether [Travis] Rushing’s testimony was disbelieved,

overlooked, or disregarded arbitrarily....the contested

issue is whether Vijil demonstrated that a causal

relationship existed between his work-related incident and

his spinal injuries.  Accordingly, we must reverse and

remand for the Commission to make findings of fact that are

sufficiently detailed and specific to permit meaningful

review.”  

The Full Commission subsequently remanded the case

to the administrative law judge “for consideration of the

evidence in the record of the testimony of Mr. Rushing in

accordance with the Court of Appeals’ decision.”  The

administrative law judge filed another opinion on June 30,

2011 and found that the claimant did not prove he sustained

a compensable injury.  The Full Commission affirmed and

adopted the administrative law judge’s decision.  The

claimant appealed to the Arkansas Court of Appeals.  In an

opinion delivered May 23, 2012, the Court of Appeals

reversed and remanded “for a determination of whether

benefits should be awarded.” 

II.  ADJUDICATION
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Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:

(i) An accidental injury causing
internal or external physical harm to
the body ... arising out of and in the
course of employment and which requires
medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by
time and place of occurrence[.]

Administrative law judges and the Commission shall

strictly construe the provisions of Act 796 of 1993.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(3)(Repl. 2002).  Following the

statutory definition of “compensable injury” found in Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002), the Code further

provides that a compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  See Fred’s Inc. v.

Jefferson, 361 Ark. 258, 262, 206 S.W.3d 238, 241 (2005);

Freeman v. Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 304, 40

S.W.3d 760, 766 (2001).  

“Objective findings” are those findings which

cannot come under the voluntary control of the patient. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Objective

medical evidence is necessary to establish the existence and

extent of an injury, but it is not essential to establish
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the causal relationship between the injury and the job. 

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Leach, 74 Ark. App. 231, 48 S.W.3d

540 (2001), citing Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337

Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

In the present matter, the Court of Appeals has

not held that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury in accordance with the relevant provisions of Act 796

of 1993.  Instead, the Court has remanded to the Commission

“for a determination of whether benefits should be awarded.” 

The claimant contends that he sustained a compensable injury
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to his cervical spine on July 2 or July 3, 2006.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his neck or cervical spine.

The claimant became employed with the respondent-

employer, Schlumberger Corporation, on or about May 1, 2006. 

The claimant testified that he sustained an injury on or

about July 2, 2006 as a result of “lifting an FMI tool.” 

The claimant testified that he felt symptoms in his middle

back, “I’m going to say a little pressure, like a muscle

spasm.”  The claimant testified that no other employee of

the respondents personally witnessed the alleged accident. 

The claimant initially testified that he did not mention the

alleged accident to any other employee for the respondents,

including Travis Rushing.  The claimant testified at

deposition that “I might have told Travis Rushing” about his

symptoms of numbness but not the alleged accident.  The

parties eventually deposed Travis Rushing, who at first

testified that he could not remember if he had even been

working with the claimant on or about July 3, 2006.  Mr.

Rushing testified that the claimant “mentioned his back was

hurting and the side of his leg,” but could not remember

what the claimant was doing when the claimant allegedly

sustained an injury.  Upon prompting by the claimant’s
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attorney, Mr. Rushing eventually stated, “I remember him

saying he was putting a tool on the truck.”  The Full

Commission notes the testimony of Richard Pearson, who

testified that he worked with the claimant but that the

claimant never informed him that he had sustained a work-

related injury as the result of lifting a tool.  

According to the record, Dr. Schwarz, a

cardiologist, examined the claimant on July 25, 2006 for

complaints of numbness in the claimant’s left lower

extremity extending into the chest and left upper extremity. 

The record does not indicate that the claimant informed Dr.

Schwarz that there had been an accidental injury on or about

July 2, 2006.  Dr. Schwarz specifically noted that the

claimant’s symptoms were “not effort related.”  Dr. Griggs

provided a neurology consultation on August 8, 2006 and

noted, “The patient tells me that about five weeks ago he

began to note numbness in the left lower extremity....He has

had a history of pain in his low back intermittently for a

long time.  He tells me that he had a slipped disk in his

low back several years ago....He has been active in the oil

field and has been able to do the job as any of the heavy

work that was required.”  Dr. Griggs expressly reported on

August 8, 2006, “He has not had an injury to his head, neck,

or spine [emphasis supplied].”    
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The determination of the credibility and weight to

be given a witness’s testimony is within the sole province

of the Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App.

223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is not required

to believe the testimony of the claimant or any other

witness, but may accept and translate into findings of fact

only those portions of the testimony it deems worthy of

belief.  Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d

899 (2002).  In the present matter, the Full Commission

finds that neither the claimant nor Travis Rushing were

credible witnesses.  The evidence does not corroborate the

claimant’s contention that he sustained an accidental injury

to his neck or cervical spine while lifting a tool on or

about July 2, 2006.  We reiterate Dr. Griggs’ notation on

August 8, 2006, “He has not had an injury to his head, neck,

or spine.”  The claimant testified at deposition that he

informed Travis Rushing of his symptoms on or about July 3,

2006 but “did not mention” the alleged specific incident to

Mr. Rushing.  The claimant revised his testimony at hearing

and asserted that he actually told Travis Rushing, “I would

like you to remember this day because I think I might have

injured myself on lifting the, you know, on the job site

lifting the equipment.”  The evidence does not corroborate

the claimant’s testimony in this regard.  By the time he
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testified in May 2009, Travis Rushing was simply unable to

recall any of the events allegedly occurring in July 2006. 

Finally, after prompting and leading by the claimant’s

attorney, Mr. Rushing stated, “I remember him saying he was

putting a tool on the truck.”  

The Full Commission finds that Richard Pearson and

Doug Thrift were credible witnesses.  Richard Pearson and

Doug Thrift were employed with the respondents in 2006, and

both testified that the claimant did not inform them he had

sustained an accidental injury while lifting a tool on July

2, 2006.  Mr. Thrift testified that the claimant informed

him, “I wasn’t hurt at work.”  The evidence corroborates the

testimony of Richard Pearson and Doug Thrift.  Dr. Russell

saw the claimant on August 16, 2006 and referred the

claimant to Dr. Standefer, but the record does not indicate

that the claimant told Dr. Russell about an accident

allegedly occurring on or about July 2, 2006.  We recognize

that Dr. Standefer saw the claimant on September 5, 2006 and

noted that the claimant “injured himself while lifting heavy

tools and equipment.”  The Commission is entitled to review

the basis for a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight and

credibility of the opinion and medical evidence.  Swift-

Eckrich, Inc. v. Brock, 63 Ark. App. 118, 975 S.W.2d 857

(1998).  In the present matter, the Full Commission finds
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that Dr. Standefer’s notation that the claimant “injured

himself while lifting heavy tools” was based on the history

given him by the claimant, which history the evidence

demonstrates to be not credible.  We must therefore assign

minimal weight to Dr. Standefer’s September 5, 2006 report. 

Nor does the Full Commission find credible the claimant’s

assertion that his failure to inform the initial medical

providers of the alleged workplace accident was due to the

claimant’s concern that he was suffering a stroke or heart

attack.  Dr. Griggs’ explicit statement that the claimant

“has not had an injury to his head, neck, or spine” belies

the claimant’s assertion in that regard.  

The Full Commission finds that the instant

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained a compensable injury.  In accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002), the claimant

did not prove that he sustained an accidental injury causing

internal or external physical harm to his neck or cervical

spine.  The claimant did not prove that he sustained an

injury arising out of and in the course of employment which

required medical services or resulted in disability.  The

claimant did not prove that he sustained an accidental

injury caused by a specific incident identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on or about July 2, 2006.  The
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evidence of record does not corroborate the claimant’s

assertion that he sustained an accidental injury as a result

of lifting on or about July 2, 2006.  We attach significant

evidentiary weight to Dr. Griggs’ August 8, 2006 report, “He

has not had an injury to his head, neck, or spine.”  

In addition, the claimant did not establish a

compensable injury to his neck or cervical spine by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  The evidence does

not demonstrate that Dr. Griggs’ reports of “clear-cut

peripheral neuropathy” and “spinal compression on MRI scan”

were causally related to a workplace incident on or about

July 2, 2006.  The claimant did not prove that any of the

abnormalities shown on the August 9, 2006 MRI scans,

including the cervical disc herniations, were causally

related to an accidental injury occurring on July 2, 2006. 

Nor does the record show that Dr. Standefer’s reports of

bulging and protrusion in the claimant’s cervical spine were

causally related to a workplace incident on or about July 2,

2006.  The subsequent surgery performed by Dr. Dean was not

causally related to a compensable injury.     

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, and in accordance with the relevant provisions of

Act 796 of 1993, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not
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prove he sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to his neck or cervical

spine.  The instant claimant is not entitled to an award of

workers’ compensation benefits.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                            
                             A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                   
                   KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion.  After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant has proved by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained a compensable injury to his cervical spine

on July 2, 2006.  This case has previously been reversed and

remanded to us by the Court of Appeals to consider the

testimony of Mr. Travis Rushing, and again to consider an

award of benefits.  The majority has again denied the claim.

Compensability

For the claimant to establish a compensable injury
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as a result of a specific incident which is identifiable by

time and place of occurrence, the following requirements of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002), must be

established: (1) proof by a preponderance of the evidence of

an injury arising out of and in the course of employment;

(2) proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body which

required medical services or resulted in disability or

death; (3) medical evidence supported by objective findings,

as defined in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing

the injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d

876 (1997).

The claimant worked for the respondent as an open-

hole operator.  This job involved carrying very heavy tools

and equipment, including 20-foot-long, 300 to 400 pound

pipes.  The claimant explained that, in the shop, the

employer had winches available for loading this equipment,

and that winches were also available on the platform. 

However, no winch was available to move the tools and

equipment from the truck to the platform.

On July 2, 2006, the claimant was working a shift which
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covered both July 2 and 3, 2006.  The claimant testified

that he was injured while lifting a very heavy “FMI” tool

from the truck to the “V-ramp” on the platform. The claimant

testified that, because of the height of the “V-ramp”, he

used his shoulders to lift the tool.  The claimant testified

that, while lifting the tool:

I did feel a twitch of some sort, but I
felt more pressure while loading them on
my back.  More of a pressure like a -
like a muscle spasm in a sense.  More
pressure toward the midsection of my
back towards the lung area.  But it
wasn’t a detrimental twitch, I mean, you
know, it came and went.  But it felt
like, you know, a spasm, a muscle spasm.
And it’s not of course until I saw the
symptoms that early- on the third, that
early morning on the third.

After the incident, the claimant worked the rest

of his shift.  However, he testified that he told his co-

worker, Travis Rushing, during the shift, that he believed

he had injured himself.  The claimant stated:

My words to him was, I would like you to
remember this day because I think I
might have injured myself on lifting
the, you know, on the job site lifting
the equipment.

Travis Rushing, testifying via deposition,

corroborated the claimant’s account of reporting the
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incident and injury to him on the July 2-3 shift.  As the

Court of Appeals recognized, Mr. Rushing’s testimony is

highly relevant in resolving the issue of what happened on

the July 2-3 shift.  Mr. Rushing is still an employee of the

respondent.  In 2006 he worked with the claimant.  Mr.

Rushing testified that they were working in the shop

together when the claimant told him that his back and side

of his leg were hurting.  Even though Mr. Rushing did not

remember the exact date of this conversation, he did

remember that it took place “the day before we went to our

Kellyville school.”  He remembered specifically that the

conversation took place during a shift in which they worked

through the night and into the following morning and then

left around noontime to go to the school.  The Kellyville

training started July 4, 2006, so the shift in question was

the July 2-3 shift.  Mr. Rushing initially agreed that it

“could be true” that the claimant also told him that he had

hurt himself putting a tool onto a truck.  But Mr. Rushing

had his memory refreshed and testified as follows:

Q: When I talked to you previously, do
you recall me asking you the question,
quote, “Did he tell you exactly what he
had been doing at the time he hurt his
back” end of quote, and your response
was, quote, “Putting a tool onto the
pickup truck,” end of quote?
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A: Yeah.  Yeah.  Yes, I do.  I remember
him saying he was putting a tool on the
truck.

Clearly, Mr. Rushing, who was not impeached in any

way, gave testimony that supports the fact that the claimant

sustained an injury on the July 2-3 shift.

After the incident, the claimant reported to a

training school in Oklahoma.  During this time, he began

experiencing numbness in his left leg but no pain, just

numbness.  After the training school finished, the claimant

began seeking medical treatment for the numbness.  His first

medical contact concerning what was eventually found to be a

cervical injury was with a cardiologist.  Because the

numbness had progressed towards the claimants mid-upper

extremities, the claimant was concerned that he might be in

danger of a stroke or heart attack.  The cardiologist, not

finding any issues within his specialty, referred the

claimant to a neurologist.  The claimant eventually came

under the care of Dr. Michael Standefer.  On September 5,

2006, Dr. Standefer stated:

This is a 45 year old Hispanic male who
injured himself while lifting heavy
tools and equipment.  He works for
Schlumberger Oil Corporation.  Over the
last two months, he has had a gradual
but definite progression of his symptoms
and at present, has noted not only



Vigil - F609346  34

increasing problems with balance and
coordination but also increasing
numbness and tingling in both lower
extremities and upper extremities.

On September 8, 2006, Dr. David Dean stated:

This patient had been working in
Arkansas evidently on a well and had an
on the job injury developing numbness in
his left lower extremity and then
subsequently into his chest and left
upper extremity and then numbness in the
fingertips of his right hand with a
heavy sense of pain in his left
precordium in July after he was
transferring heavy tools onto a
platform.

I find, based on the claimant’s credible testimony

of a lifting incident on July 2, 2006, the corroborating

testimony of Mr. Rushing, as well as the medical evidence of

Dr. Standefer and Dr. Dean, that the claimant sustained a

compensable specific incident cervical injury on July 2,

2006.  The fact that the claimant initially believed he had

a cardiac emergency due to left side numbness is, I find, a

reasonable reaction.  Furthermore, I do not find the fact

that the claimant testified that he initially experienced

pain in his mid-back, not his neck, to be fatal to his

claim.  Cervical injuries can refer pain to many parts of

the body, which is well-exemplified in this claim.  To deny

this claim based in part on the claimant experiencing 
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symptoms in parts of his body other than his neck, as found

previously by the Court of Appeals, is incorrect.

Credibility determinations and Substantial Evidence

The determination of the credibility and weight to

be given a witness’s testimony is within the sole province

of the Commission. Murphy v. Fosgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App.

223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is not required

to believe the testimony of the claimant or any other

witness, but may accept and translate into findings of fact

only those portions of the testimony it deems worthy of

belief. Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d

899 (2002).  However, credibility determinations, while

within the sole province of the Commission, must still be

based on substantial evidence. Substantial evidence is such

relevant evidence as a reasonable mind might accept as

adequate to support a conclusion. Raulston v. Waste Mgmt.,

Inc. 2012 Ark. App. 272,___ S.W.3d___.  Here, the majority

has found the testimony of both the claimant and Travis

Rushing to be not credible.  The majority also assigns

minimal weight to the opinion of Dr. Standefer, who noted

that the claimant had “injured himself while lifting heavy

tools and equipment” due to the fact that this information

was relayed to him by the claimant.

First, I find the majority has erred by not
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considering the hearing testimony of the claimant. The

claimant’s hearing testimony is completely consistent with

both the deposition testimony and the report of Dr.

Standefer.  When the hearing testimony is considered in

conjunction with the deposition and Dr. Standefer’s report,

substantial evidence shows that the claimant is a credible

witness.  The majority cannot pick and choose which pieces

of evidence to consider when making a credibility

determination, it must consider the entire record. Here,

perhaps the most important determiner of credibility, the

hearing testimony, has been ignored entirely.

Second, I find that the majority has erred by

finding that Mr. Rushing was not a credible witness.  Mr.

Rushing’s deposition testimony was not impeached by the

respondent in any way.  Mr. Rushing is still an employee of

the respondent.  There is no evidence of record to support

the conclusion that he was being untruthful in his

deposition testimony.  The majority cannot simply make a

bald assertion that a witness is not credible without some

reasoning to support the conclusion.

As for the witnesses that the majority finds

credible, the respondent witnesses, I find that the

testimony of Richard Pearson, while credible, is not

dispositive.  Richard Pearson testified that the claimant
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did not tell him of an injury that occurred at work.  The

claimant never testified that he told Mr. Pearson about an

injury at work.  He told Travis Rushing, not Mr. Pearson. 

As for Mr. Pearson’s testimony that the claimant had an old

injury, it is well-established in the record that the

claimant had a previous injury incurred while working at

Fed-Ex, in a completely different part of the body than the

injury involved in this claim. In short, the testimony of

Mr. Pearson sheds very little light on the issue of whether

or not the claimant sustained a compensable injury on July

2, 2006, and is not enough on which to base a denial of the

claim.

Furthermore, the testimony of Doug Thrift, as a

current employee of the respondent, must be considered

controverted.  The testimony of an interested party is

always considered to be controverted.  Continental Express

v. Harris, 61 Ark. App. 198, 965 S.W. 2d 811 (1998). Here,

the majority does not appear to have considered the fact

that Mr. Thrift is an interested party.  It is in Mr.

Thrift’s best interest to testify that the claimant did not

report an injury at work to him, because if he had reported

an injury to him and Mr. Thrift had done nothing, Mr. Thrift

could face discipline.

The majority states that the evidence
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“corroborates the testimony of Richard Pearson and Doug

Thrift.” I disagree.  In my opinion, the majority is giving

the benefit of the doubt to the respondents.  The Commission

is required to weigh the evidence impartially without giving

the benefit of the doubt to any party. Keller v. L.A.

Darling Fixtures, 40 Ark. App. 94, 845 S.W.2d 15 (1992).

Here, the majority has either discredited, disregarded or

completely ignored every piece of evidence favorable to the

credibility of the claimant, while accepting, without

question, the testimony of the respondent witnesses.

Dr. Griggs’ Statement

The majority appears to deny this claim based

mostly on the fact that Dr. Griggs stated in his August 8,

2006 report: “He has not had an injury to his head, neck or

spine.”  I find this reasoning flawed.  First, it has

already been established that the claimant initially thought

he was undergoing a cardiac event.  For him to report an

injury to his head, neck or spine requires the claimant to

self-diagnose and simply does not make sense.

Second, the symptoms the claimant was experiencing

when he visited Dr. Griggs was neuropathy, or numbness, in

his left leg and arm.  He was visiting the doctor to

determine the cause of his symptoms, not to self-diagnose

and report the physical causation of the injury to the
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doctor.  It is the doctor’s job to determine the location of

the injury.  At the point in time when he wrote the words

relied upon by the majority to deny this claim, Dr. Griggs

had not yet run any tests to determine the causation of the

neuropathy that was being experienced by the claimant.  In

fact, the first thing Dr. Griggs did was order an MRI of the

claimant’s cervical, dorsal and lumbar spine.  Therefore,

Dr. Griggs suspected an injury to the head, neck and spine.

As such, to deny this claim based on Dr. Griggs’ statement,

takes the statement out of context, and is based on flawed

logic.

In conclusion, I find, based on the claimant’s

credible testimony of a lifting incident on July 2, 2006,

the corroborating testimony of Mr. Rushing, as well as the

medical evidence of Dr. Standefer and Dr. Dean, that the

claimant sustained a compensable specific incident cervical

injury on July 2, 2006.  Furthermore, I find that the

majority’s determination that the claimant is not a credible

witness completely ignores the hearing testimony and is not

based on substantial evidence.  Finally, it is my opinion

that the majority has improperly given the benefit of the

doubt to the respondent, and should be reversed.



Vigil - F609346  40

For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

                                   
    PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


